Philadelphia College of Osteopathic Medicine DigitalCommons@PCOM

PCOM Capstone Projects

Student Dissertations, Theses and Papers

5-2021

The Opioid Overdose Epidemic and Deceased Donor Liver Transplantation

Edmund Peacock Philadelphia College of Osteopathic Medicine

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.pcom.edu/capstone_projects

Part of the Public Health Commons

Recommended Citation

Peacock, Edmund, "The Opioid Overdose Epidemic and Deceased Donor Liver Transplantation" (2021). *PCOM Capstone Projects*. 33. https://digitalcommons.pcom.edu/capstone_projects/33

This Capstone is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Dissertations, Theses and Papers at DigitalCommons@PCOM. It has been accepted for inclusion in PCOM Capstone Projects by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@PCOM. For more information, please contact library@pcom.edu.

Philadelphia College of Osteopathic Medicine Graduate Program in Biomedical Sciences School of Health Sciences

The Opioid Overdose Epidemic and Deceased Donor Liver Transplantation

A Capstone in Public and Population Health Leadership by Edmund Peacock Copyright 2021, Edmund Peacock

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Biomedical Sciences, Public and Population Health Leadership Concentration

May 2021

ABSTRACT

Objective: To study the effects and trends of the opioid overdose epidemic on deceased donor liver transplantation and examine how some regions more effectively utilize their population of overdose deaths for recovery of livers for transplant.

Background: Increases in the rate of overdose deaths have led to a growing portion of the deceased organ donor population arising from overdose events^{1, 2}. Many transplant centers and recipients decline these livers from overdose donors due to concern for disease transmission and the stigma around addiction and drug use ³. The risks of using these livers for transplant are continuing to decrease as treatments for diseases such as hepatitis C ensure the safety of the recipient despite the donor's history of drug use, and research has indicated that these organs are comparable in quality and recipient survival to organs recovered from other donors^{1,4,5}.

Research Strategies: Use the Pubmed and Google for gathering academic data and published papers to determine national and regional trends in recovery and transplant of livers from donors who died of overdose. Additional data gathered from Centers for Disease Control—CDC—and the Organ Procurement and Transplant Network—OPTN, as well as the Scientific Registry of Transplant Recipients—SRTR—report.

Expectations: This project seeks to determine usage trends in donated livers from donors who died by the mechanism of anoxic injury secondary to drug overdose or intoxication and compare those data around usage rates regionally to determine what potential strategies may work for maximizing the usage of these livers for transplant to help address the organ transplant shortage.

INTRODUCTION

The United States is currently facing a shortage of organs for transplant, and many people on the transplant waitlist will die prior to being transplanted¹. To address this organ shortage, it is critical that many people become living donors and that a majority of people are registered to be organ donors following their death. In addition, it is crucial that when people pass away in situations where deceased organ donation is possible, that the organizations and hospitals that coordinate and preform organ recovery and transplant recover and transplant as many organs as efficiently as possible. Despite this nationwide coordinated effort, there are still areas in which improvements can be made and more organs can be recovered and transplanted. One of those areas of major recent growth and potential further growth is the use of organs from donors who have died following a drug overdose.

BACKGROUND

Over the last several decades, the United States has witnessed a major increase in the numbers of opioid and intravenous drug overdose deaths⁶. This trend has been helped along by a host of contributing factors including the increased rates of opioid prescription by medical providers, increased marketing of opioids by pharmaceutical companies, increased rates of drug use and depression from economic downturns, and, more recently, the influx of more synthetic opioids into public consumption such as fentanyl^{1,6}. These overdoses have led to an increased number of younger people experiencing anoxic events

stemming from respiratory and cardiac arrests. Under these circumstances, they face a high likelihood of no meaningful neurological recovery or even brain death. This increased likelihood of brain death in otherwise young and healthy people makes them ideal candidates for deceased organ donation. The increasing rates of overdose deaths have led to anoxic events becoming the largest portion of donor death mechanism, passing CVA/stroke and traumatic injury in 2014 (Figure 1)². Because of this fact, many organ procurement organizations (OPOs) and transplant centers have made concerted efforts to utilize these organs for transplant, but many are still being needlessly discarded or not recovered.



OPTN/SRTR 2019 Annual Data Report

Figure 1. Cause of death among deceased liver donors nationally²

The United States Opioid Epidemic

The United States has seen a marked increase in opioid overdose deaths since the 1990s. According to the CDC, from 1999-2019 nearly 500,000 people died from an overdose related to opioid use⁶. This epidemic has been classified into three different waves. The first wave occurred with an increase in opioid prescriptions in the 1990s which was a mix of semi-synthetic and natural opioids⁷. The reaction to this growing trend of prescribed opioid overdoses led to a decrease in opioid prescriptions and greater controls on the overprescribing of opioid medications. Unfortunately, many people were already struck with opioid use disorder when this occurred, and this drove the second wave of the opioid epidemic where they began to seek heroin as a replacement for the previously available prescription opioids. This second wave started in 2010 with a marked increase in the number of heroin deaths⁸. As the market for heroin increased, illicit drug manufacturers saw an opportunity to increase profits with the introduction of illicitly manufactured synthetic opioids such as fentanyl. This growth in the availability of synthetic opioids and their increased combination with heroin, counterfeit pills, and cocaine led to the third wave of the opioid epidemic in 2013⁹.

Concerns Regarding Donors from Overdose Deaths

One of the major concerns regarding the transplantation of organs from drug overdose deaths is the transmission of disease³. Intravenous drug overdose death donors are of particular concern due to their heightened exposure to hepatitis B, hepatitis C, and HIV³. Due to this concern, it has historically been harder to place these organs for transplant even when they have negative pre-recovery serologies³. For some recipients, they may see their transplant as the only shot they will have and opt to wait for another organ that has a lower risk of disease transmission. While it is true that there is some increased risk for disease transmission, the overall quality of the organs from overdose donors is on par

with those from traumatic death donors based on recipient survival five years posttransplant^{1,5}. Young traumatic death donors have historically been viewed as the gold standard for organ donation potential¹.

Beyond recipient concerns, transplant centers across the country all have varying levels of risk they will accept for their recipients. Some will be more aggressive and transplant a higher number of transplant candidates with more marginally viable organs while others will be more discerning with what organs they accept and which patients they transplant to ensure a higher percentage of positive outcomes. This risk can range from quality of organ accepted based off of donor past medical history, pre-recovery lab results, as well as visualization and biopsy of the organ, and health status of the recipient. However, many transplant centers are far more risk averse than their peers and will decline organs based off their social history of IV drug use. Regionally, the host OPO which arranged organ recovery may change their recovery practices based on their available resources and the potential for acceptance based off of previous cases. In addition, some local hospitals may be unaware that an overdose patient who has a history of HCV can potentially be an organ donor and will not aggressively notify their regional OPO until the patient's family has decided to withdraw care or care has already been withdrawn.

Examples of Positive Developments in Overdose Death Donation

Of the many areas hit by the opioid epidemic, New England was of particular note as an early epicenter, and New England Donor Services (NEDS), the OPO in the area, made a deliberate effort to maximize their recovery of organs from this growing pool of potential donors. They focused on aggressive pre-recovery serology testing, comprehensive discussion of donor risk with transplant centers, and education of local hospitals on the potential for organ donation even in the setting of positive serologies¹⁰. This included HCV, HBV, and HIV nucleic acid testing or NAT testing for all donors in addition to the previous use of antigen and antibody testing¹⁰. This additional testing allowed NEDS to shrink the window for development of potential unknown donor derived infection from several weeks to several days¹⁰. This allowed for an increased confidence in the safety of transplanting organs even if a donor was a known user of IV opiates. Following these changes, the percentage of donors from the NEDS donor service area (DSA) rose from a low of 10% in 2013 to 27% in 2016, compared to 7% to 13% over that same timespan nationally. Additionally, the development of treatments for HCV and the realization that HCV positive organs are viable for transplant allowed NEDS to quadruple the total number of HCV positive donors over that same timespan¹⁰.

Positive Developments in HCV Positive Donation

Based on the population of IV opiate users, the major disease of concern is Hepatitis C or HCV¹¹. HCV is the leading blood borne illness in the United States and was historically the leading disease etiology behind a person being listed for a liver transplant¹¹. The large percentage of waitlist recipients with preexisting HCV led to a focus in transplant of first utilizing these organs for recipients who were already HCV positive. The discovery and increased use of direct-acting antivirals (DAAs) for HCV changed the patient outlook for

many with the disease and allowed for a cure rate of nearly 90%¹². In addition, the use of these DAA regimens has led to the percentage of patients in the liver transplant waitlist declining from 30.6% down to 12.6% over the previous decade². Following the use of these treatments for HCV patients, transplant researchers began looking into the potential for transplanting HCV positive donors to HCV negative recipients. The percentage of liver transplant candidates developments have led to their being no discernable difference in the rate of discard for livers based on donor HCV status (Figure 2)².



OPTN/SRTR 2019 Annual Data Report

Figure 2. National rate of organ discard for livers from donors by HCV status²

Additionally, the growth in the use of DAAs and their effectiveness has grown the percentage of adult recipients willing to accept a liver from an HCV positive donor. It is now nearly a fifty-fifty split of recipients willing to accept HCV positive livers and those who are not with more recipients being open to receiving an HCV positive liver (Figure 3)². But there is still much room for improvement in education and awareness so that

recipient will be more willing to accept these livers knowing that they can be treated with DAAs.



OPTN/SRTR 2019 Annual Data Report

Figure 3. The percentage of adult liver waitlist recipients willing to accept HCV positive livers²

Missed Opportunities

Despite these major gains in the areas of donation after drug overdose and HCV positive organ donation, there are some studies which indicate that there are potential organ donors being missed. A 2018 study analyzed nationally available data from OPTN and the CDC to demonstrate that while the percentage of donors from overdose rose nationally from 1.1% to 12.7% between 2000 and 2016, only 1.62% of all overdose deaths ended in organ donation¹³. This was despite 28.2% of overdose deaths occurring within healthcare facilities¹³ where it would appear that resuscitation, family discussions, and organ donation work up could be completed. So it would appear that there is much more potential for organ recovery from these cases moving forward. This study also indicated that there are regional differences in how effective organ recoveries are from

overdose donors. The region with the highest percentage of overdose deaths that led to donation was region 8 in the Midwestern US at 2.36% of overdose deaths which was more than double the rate in region 4 covering Texas and Oklahoma (Figure 4)¹³. This was despite the fact that region 8 had among the lowest overdose mortality rates (Figure 5)¹³, which would indicate that they had more effective resources and strategies to lead to donation from overdoses as well as more aggressive local transplant centers who pursued transplants from donors who died from an overdose.



Figure 4. Percentage of all drug overdose deaths that become organ donors by donation region¹³



Figure 5. Age adjusted mortality rates from drug overdose by donation region ¹³

RESEARCH STRATEGIES

To complete this project, the PubMed database and Google Scholar were utilized to track down relevant studies completed on the transplantation of organs from overdose donors completed over the last decade. This was done in order to get a sense of how the changing landscape of donation over that time was effected by the continued overdose epidemic. While going through these articles, it became clear that a major asset for this project would be the databases supplied by the Centers for Disease Control (The CDC), the Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network (OPTN), and the Scientific Registry for Transplant Recipients (SRTR). These three databases had up to date information on the rates of overdose deaths, the rates of organ recovery from overdose death donors, and the various rates of transplant from overdose death donors and HCV positive donors. Additionally, the SRTR tracked and reported the openness of recipients on the transplant waitlist to receiving organs from overdose death donors and HCV positive donors.

DISCUSSION

The issues surrounding the overdose epidemic and organ donation are wrought with ethical dilemmas and concerns. In any instance where the possibility for deceased donor organ donation exists, there is undoubtedly always an underlying tragedy. In many cases, these tragedies can lead to some good for others and additional peace for the family and loved ones of overdose victims if they are able to donate their organs to a person in need. Unfortunately, for many on the transplant waitlist, it would appear that there is still some missed opportunity for the maximizing of donated organs from the population of overdose deaths. As discussed above, in 2018 upwards of 28.3% of overdose deaths occurred in healthcare settings, while only 1.62% actually went forward with organ donation¹³. Understandably, the rest of the nearly 75% of overdose deaths that occur outside of healthcare settings would be difficult to move forward with due to having no infrastructure in the field for organ recovery. Some ideas have been put forth towards addressing this issue, which included a short run pilot program in New York City referred to as the Rapid Organ Recovery Ambulance Service¹⁴. This is a special ambulance service that would be sent out to maximize the potential for organ recovery from deaths that occur in the field and allow for more time to receive consent from family members to move forward with donation. This would be done by hooking up the recently deceased to a reperfusion machine in order to ensure that their organs are beings perfused after they are declared dead. This program was abandoned due to ethical concerns regarding the use of these measures on someone who is declared dead, and if reperfusion of deceased organs constitutes a reversal of death by cardiac criteria since no one can be declared

brain dead in the field with current standards and technology. This would constitute violate the "dead donor rule" which is the basis for deceased organ donation. It states that life critical organs can only be removed for donation after a donor is declared dead via circulatory cessation or a brain death diagnosis¹⁴. It also would require emergency responders to fulfill two rolls as both the resuscitator if there is a chance at saving a person's life, or as the first line of the organ recovery process. This could create a question for the family about if all potential avenues for saving their loved one's life were taken, which is already a misconception that the organ donation process is trying to combat regularly.

So if the nearly 75% of overdose deaths outside of a healthcare setting are likely out of the realm of recovery, the main area of maximizing the potential for donated organs lies in maximizing those overdose fatalities that occur within a hospital or clinic. This could be achieved through a variety of ways including further education for staff to recognize when to refer a potential donor to their local OPO for the first stages of work up, or by having an automated referral system to cut down on the required time to make a referral. This would lessen the burden on the hospital staff making the referral, and increase the time available to the OPO to effectively mobilize and utilize their resources in order to maximize the potential for organ donation from overdoses. Additionally, increasing the use of reperfusion machines for organs in marginal donation settings such as donation after cardiac death (DCD) or donors with acute organ injury related to their anoxic event. Reperfusion machines already commonly used with kidney recovery in order to assess their function post recovery and maximize the time that they are viable for transplant. If the technology reaches a sufficient point, it could open the door for increased recovery of organs from DCD donors or even open the door for recovery from field overdose deaths that the Rapid Organ Recovery Ambulance Service was designed to address.

Further advances could be made by changing the national organ donor registry from an opt-in to an opt-out system. This would change the playing field by making it on the individual citizen to state that they do not wish to be an organ donor rather than making them state that they want to be an organ donor¹⁵. On the surface, this would immediately grow the pool of registered organ donors nationally and make some dent in the organ shortage that the country faces, but it would not address the shortage entirely or even make a huge impact. A 2019 study sought to estimate the effects that a change to an optout system would have in the United States and found that it did note an improvement in the number of organs transplanted, particularly for livers and kidneys¹⁵. The study concluded that for livers with an ideal allocation to the recipients who could maximize the number of years' post-transplant that an opt-out system added 2,109-2,125 total life years gained with a 5% increase in donation up to a 10,541 life years gained with 25% increased donation nationally¹⁵. However, there are a host of ethical questions regarding the shift to an opt-out system rather than remaining with our current opt-in system. And further, the infrastructure needed to maximize these available donors would need to be built out nationally. In fact, Spain, who instituted an opt-out donor registry in 1979 has stated that they found a greater effect on their donation numbers following the placement of dedicated donation coordinators within each hospital within the country¹⁶. So perhaps, the US would be better off increasing the functional donation infrastructure both within

OPOs and within hospitals in order to maximize the current pool of donors that we have access to rather than creating an opt-out donor system that has potential ethical concerns and could face public backlash.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE STUDIES

As discussed above, further study in the use of reperfusion machines for maintaining and assessing organ viability after recovery could go a long way towards maximizing donation from overdose donors. Additionally, further investigation into the ethical concerns around and the feasibility of programs such as the Rapid Organ Recovery Ambulance could open doors for recovery of organs from those who died in the field, as is often the case with overdoses.

As far as evaluating the current missed opportunity, a further systematic review of all overdose deaths could be in order. By breaking them down by age, if they are declared dead upon arrival to the hospital, if they are resuscitated, if they are ventilated, and if they have a neurological work up prior to death could help to parse out how many of the overdose deaths that occur in healthcare settings actually do have viability for organ recovery given our current organ recovery system and technology. In addition to the above breakdowns, seeing if there are certain hospitals where additional resources could be spent to educate on the potential for donation from these overdose deaths could lead to more effective work between that hospital and their OPO.

Lastly, further studies could be made into recipient mindset as they go through the organ transplant process. Following up on why they are concerned about accepting increased risk donors could help to come up with strategies to continue to grow the percentage of recipients willing to accept donated organs from overdose deaths. Furthermore, it could help transplant centers become more aggressive with accepting these donated organs and even pursue organs from HCV positive donors for their recipients regardless of their recipient's HCV status.

REFERENCES

- Durand CM, Bowring MG, Thomas AG, et al. The Drug Overdose Epidemic and Deceased-Donor Transplantation in the United States: A National Registry Study. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2018;168(10):702-711. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29710288</u>. doi:10.7326/M17-2451.
- 2. Kwong AJ, Kim WR, Lake JR, et al. OPTN/SRTR 2019 Annual Data Report: Liver. *Am J Transplant*. 2021;21 Suppl 2:208-315. doi:10.1111/ajt.16494 [doi].
- 3. Owens B. Organ donations from overdose deaths on the rise but stigma remains. *CMAJ*. 2018;190(22):E698-E699. doi:10.1503/cmaj.109-5608 [doi].
- 4. Cholankeril G, Li AA, Cholankeril R, Toll AE, Glenn JS, Ahmed A. Impact of Drug Overdose Deaths on Solid Organ Transplantation in the United States. *J GEN INTERN MED*. 2018;33(9):1423. doi:10.1007/s11606-018-4477-8.
- Wanis KN, Madenci AL, Dokus MK, et al. The Effect of the Opioid Epidemic on Donation After Circulatory Death Transplantation Outcomes. *Transplantation*. 2019;103(5):973-979. doi:10.1097/TP.00000000002467 [doi].
- 6. Wide-ranging online data for epidemiologic research (WONDER). Atlanta, GA: CDC, National Center for Health Statistics; 2020. Available at <u>http://wonder.cdc.gov</u>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). <u>Vital signs: overdoses of</u> prescription opioid pain relievers—United States, 1999–2008. MMWR MorbMortal Wkly Rep. 2011 Nov 4; 60(43):1487-1492
- Rudd RA, Paulozzi LJ, Bauer MJ, Burleson RW, Carlson RE, Dao D, Davis JW, Dudek J, Eichler BA, Fernandes JC, Fondario A. <u>Increases in heroin overdose</u> <u>deaths—28 states, 2010 to 2012.</u>MMWR MorbMortal Wkly Rep. 2014 Oct 3; 63(39):849
- Drug Enforcement Administration. 2019 National Drug Threat Assessment. Drug Enforcement Administration Strategic Intelligence Section, U.S. Department of Justice. Published December 2019. Accessed March 17, 2020 from <u>https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/files/2020-01/2019-NDTA-final-01-14-</u> 2020 Low_Web-DIR-007-20_2019.pdf pdf icon[PDF]external icon
- Glazier AK, Delmonico FL, Koh HK. Organ Donation in the Era of the Opioid Crisis: A Clinical Strategy to Maximize Transplantation. *Transplantation*. 2017;101(11). <u>https://journals.lww.com/transplantj</u> <u>ournal/Fulltext/2017/11000/Organ Donation in the Era of the Opioid Crisis</u> A. <u>3.aspx</u>.
- 11. Parrish NF, Feurer ID, Matsuoka LK, Rega SA, Perri R, Alexopoulos SP. The Changing Face of Liver Transplantation in the United States: The Effect of HCV Antiviral Eras on Transplantation Trends and Outcomes. *Transplantation*

Direct. 2019;5(3). <u>https://journals.lww.com/transplantationdirect/Fulltext/2019/03000</u> /<u>The_Changing_Face_of_Liver_Transplantation_in_the.2.aspx</u>

- 12. Kalidindi Y, Jung J, Feldman R, Riley T,3rd. Association of Direct-Acting Antiviral Treatment With Mortality Among Medicare Beneficiaries With Hepatitis C. *JAMA Netw Open.* 2020;3(7):e2011055. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.11055 [doi].
- Hickman, Laura1 ; Killian, John T1 ; Windham, Samuel T1,2 Despite the Growing Impact of the American Opioid Epidemic on Organ Donation, a Small Percentage of Drug Intoxication Deaths Result in Organ Donation, Transplantation: July 2018 -Volume 102 - Issue - p S334-S335 doi: 10.1097/01.tp.0000543066.99410.c0
- 14. Childs D. Ethicists Debate Ambulance for Organs. 5/9/2008. . <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Health/story?id=4822866&page=1</u>.
- 15. DeRoos LJ, Marrero WJ, Tapper EB, et al. Estimated Association Between Organ Availability and Presumed Consent in Solid Organ Transplant. JAMA Network Open. 2019;2(10):e1912431. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.12431</u>. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.12431.
- 16. Rudge CJ. Organ donation: opting in or opting out?. *Br J Gen Pract*. 2018;68(667):62-63. doi:10.3399/bjgp18X694445